ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS
REGULAR MEETING – REVISED MINUTES
JUNE 25, 2013 –7:00PM
  NEW HARTFORD TOWN HALL- 530 MAIN STREET

PRESENT:
Chairman Mary Lou Rayno, Scott Goff, Paul Griffin; Alternate John Wilhelm; Zoning Enforcement Officer Rista Malanca, CZEO.

ABSENT:
Bert Brander, John Rouleau; Alternate Lew Chappel.
Chairman Mary Lou Rayno called the meeting to order at 7:00PM.  Alternate John Wilhelm was seated for Bert Brander.  The entire proceedings were recorded digitally and are available in the Town Hall.

1. PUBLIC HEARINGS:


Ms. Rayno read into the record the legal notice for both public hearings.


A.
Allynda & Jeffrey Deloy, 724 West Hill Road – Special Exception per Article 7, Section 7.1C of the New Hartford Zoning Regulations for 0.14 Floor Area Ratio.  


Tom Grimaldi, PE addressed the Board on behalf of the applicants and submitted proof of notice to abutting neighbors.  Mr. Grimaldi explained that the applicants wished to tear down their existing 1427 square foot house and construct in its place a 2175 square foot house.  He said that the lot was 0.95 acres, or approximately 42,000 square feet; in order to construct a house of this size, the applicants would require a special exception to increase the Floor Area Ratio from 10% to 14% of total lot area.  Mr. Grimaldi stated that the square footage of the proposed home included a garage, which the current house did not have.  He then reviewed with the Board the maps and plans of the proposed home, noting that, in spite of the increase home size and a small expansion in the length of the driveway, the project was designed to create no increase in runoff to West Hill Pond.  Mr. Grimaldi explained that currently all runoff sheet flows onto to the abutting Cisco property and then into the lake.  The new plans called for a drain and filter system for the driveway and garage area with water being discharged just outside the 100-foot upland review area; the water would no longer go onto the Cisco property.  Mr. Grimaldi explained that the existing house had no gutters; however, the new house would have gutters, with all downspouts linked to a bioretention area planted with wetlands vegetation.  He noted the list of proposed plantings present on the plans.  Mr. Grimaldi also informed the Board that the applicants planned for a vegetated buffer close to the lake comprised of wetlands plantings; the area was currently grass.  


Mr. Grimaldi then informed the Board that the current house was 182.4 feet from the lake; the proposed new house would be 193.8 feet from the lake.  He explained that the existing house was nonconforming with regard to the side yard setback on the eastern side of the property; the house was 16.65 feet from the eastern property line.  Mr. Grimaldi said that the proposed house would be 21 feet from the eastern property line; therefore, the new house would now be conforming with regard to setbacks.  He then submitted a copy of the Farmington Valley Health District approval letter for the well and septic system, noting that they had received this after their most recent revision on June 6th.  Mr. Grimaldi said he had walked the site with both the Town’s planning and engineering consultants, and the plans had been modified to incorporate their comments.  He explained that the plans now stated that the Deloys would be the party responsible for adherence to the sedimentation and erosion control plan.  He then distributed pictures of the property from various angles for the Board to review: from the lake looking up to the existing house, from the corner of the existing house to the abutting Hall and Cisco properties, from West Hill Beach Club looking toward the existing house, and from the existing house looking down to the lake.  Mr. Grimaldi stated that he believed the proposed house was consistent with other houses in the neighborhood.  
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Mr. Grimaldi noted that the current house was at 7.3% floor area ratio; the proposed house would be at 13.9% floor area ratio, necessitating a special exception.  He explained that the maximum building coverage permitted under the Zoning Regulations was 10%; the Deloy’s proposal would require 9.2% building coverage.  Mr. Grimaldi then explained that maximum building height permitted was 35 feet; the proposed house would be 22.75 feet in height.  Ms. Rayno questioned what the height was of the existing house, and Mr. Grimaldi explained that it was 11.5 feet in height.  He then reviewed with the Board architectural renderings of the proposed house, which also included a walkout basement and deck.  He also distributed samples of the siding the Deloys proposed to use on the new house.


Mr. Goff then verified with Mr. Grimaldi that even though a new septic system had been approved, the Deloys still planned to use their existing system.  He questioned why they did not wish to replace the septic system at this time.  Mr. Grimaldi explained that the existing system had been analyzed and was functioning fine.  Since the system was not failing, the Deloys only planned to replace the septic tank and the distribution box; however, the Farmington Valley Health District required an engineered, approved plan to be on file in the event the current system ever failed in the future.  Mr. Grimaldi explained that they had dug test pits, located the ends of the pipes, and verified everything functioned properly.  Mr. Wilhelm asked how long the usable life of a typical septic system would be; Mr. Grimaldi stated that this could vary depending on usage.  He noted that a septic system could last as long as 40 years with proper usage, and he stated that there were good soils on the Deloy’s property.  Mr. Goff questioned whether the property had been being used seasonally prior to this proposal.  Allynda Deloy then addressed the Board to state that the property had been used year-round for at least 40 years.  Mr. Griffin then asked about the calculations used to determine the proper size for the raingarden.  Mr. Grimaldi briefly explained how he had calculated the size of raingarden depicted on the plans.


Mrs. Deloy then read into the record letters from the Halls and Ciscos, abutting property owners, which expressed support for the Deloy’s application.  
Hearing no further comments or questions from the Board, Ms. Rayno opened the floor to public comment.


Barbara Spear, President of the West Hill Beach Club, the abutting neighbor on the western side, then addressed the Board.  Ms. Spear stated that she had received notice of this proposal on June 17th, and that notice did not include the application form.  She asserted that the omission of the application form prejudiced the West Hill Beach Club as the governing board had met the prior Sunday and discussed this proposal without the benefit of the information on the application form.  Ms. Spear explained that the West Hill Beach Club (WHBC) had been member-owned since 2006; prior to that time, the WHBC and the Deloy’s property had been one combined lot.  She informed the Board that a shared well served the WHBC and both of the houses on the Deloy’s property, and a shared septic system served both the WHBC and the house at the front of the Deloy’s property.  Ms. Spear stated that, at the time the properties were separated and the well and septic agreements had been created, the WHBC had been told repeated that the Deloy’s houses were “cottages” and were only used seasonally; she stated that, based on these representations, the WHBC had entered into the shared usage agreement for the well; Ms. Spear then provided for the record a copy of this 2006 agreement and she also read parts of the agreement into the record.  Ms. Spear explained that the WHBC uses the well and septic system 3-4 months of the year at most.  She expressed concern that the Deloy’s would now be using the house as a full-time home and not as a seasonal home.  Ms. Spear also expressed confusion regarding floor area ratio and whether the property was becoming more nonconforming, and she explained that she had visited the Land Use Office the day prior and had obtained copies of application information including letters from the Farmington Valley Health District.  Ms. Spear stated that the WHBC’s primary concern was the intensity of use on the property; she stated that they did not wish to prevent the Deloy’s improvement of their property, but they wanted clarity regarding their well concerns.
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Mrs. Deloy then addressed the Board to explained that they had a deeded right to use the well on the WHBC property.  She informed the Board that her parents had purchased the WHBC property in 1963, and they then purchased the property which was the subject of this public hearing a few years later.  Mrs. Deloy stated that both houses on her property have had year-round residents for at least 40 years.  She stated that the well was not designed for seasonal use; while the WHBC may use it seasonally, residents of the Deloy’s property never have.  She noted that there were fewer people currently living on her property than there ever was in the past.  Ms. Rayno questioned how often the well had been tested, and Jeffrey Deloy addressed the Board to state it was tested every year.  Mr. Grimaldi then stated that the plans had been reviewed and approved by the Farmington Valley Health District, and this review was of both the septic system and the well.  He noted that there was an alternate well location present on the Deloy’s property that could be drilled at any time.  Ms. Rayno asked the Deloys whether they had ever experienced any low water pressure issues.  Mr. and Mrs. Deloy explained that they had run the WHBC for 23 years; on very busy days such as the 4th of July, there were sometimes water issues.  However, Mrs. Deloy explained that Mr. Deloy had then installed low-flow toilets, and the problem had been resolved.  Ms. Rayno then asked Ms. Spear whether there had ever been low water pressure issues at WHBC since 2006, and Ms. Spear stated that there had not been any issues to her knowledge.


A member of the audience who stated she was also secretary of the governing board of the WHBC then addressed the Board to request documentation of the Farmington Valley Health District’s approval.  Mr. Grimaldi noted that he had just submitted a copy of the approval for the record.  Ms. Malanca then stated that she had spoken with Pat Gigliotti of the Farmington Valley Health District and asked her specifically whether she checked both well and septic issues when she reviewed applications; she said that Pat Gigliotti responded affirmatively, stating that she would not issue an approval and permit if she did not believe the well was adequate.  Mr. Goff then verified with the Deloys that they would be able to locate a well on their own property if necessary.  Mr. Grimaldi responded affirmatively, noting that the Deloys already had an alternate well location if needed.  He then showed the Board this location on the plans, verifying with them that the proposed location was an adequate distance from all neighboring wells.
Ms. Malanca then reviewed for the Board and those present in the audience the noticing requirements for applicants to their abutting neighbors as contained in Section 8.1F.  She noted that the regulations required inclusion of the application form with the notice to abutting neighbors, not the entire application file.  While the one-sheet application form should have been mailed to abutting neighbors as a part of their notice, the rest of the application was on file in the Land Use Office for interested parties to review.  Ms. Malanca then suggested that the Board could keep the public hearing open if anyone in the public so wished, in order to provide concerned parties additional time to review the application.  Ms. Malanca then briefly explained the regulations pertaining to floor area ratio, and she noted that the Deloy’s property was not becoming more nonconforming under this new proposal.
Mr. Griffin then declared for the record that he was a practicing attorney.  He observed that the issue appeared to pertain to the parties deeded rights to the well, and he questioned the current and proposed intensity of water usage.  He asked Mrs. Deloy what was her present usage versus what was planned.  Mrs. Deloy explained that her home currently had 3 bedrooms, and their planned home would have 3 bedrooms as well.  She stated that they also planned more energy efficient appliances.  Mr. Deloy reiterated that the houses on his property have always been used year-round, with a family of four in each of them for at least 40 years.  Ms. Malanca and Mr. Griffin both expressed the opinion that while the Board could review the intensity of the proposed use, enforcement of a well usage deed was a matter for civil litigation and was not within the purview of the Board.
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Hearing no further comments or questions from the Board, Ms. Rayno explained that once the public hearing was closed, no further testimony could be taken.  She then verified that no one in the audience wished to speak further on this application, and no one present expressed a desire to speak further.


MOTION Mr. Goff, second Mr. Griffin, to close the public hearing in the matter of Allynda & Jeffrey Deloy, 724 West Hill Road – Special Exception per Article 7, Section 7.1C of the New Hartford Zoning Regulations for 0.14 Floor Area Ratio; unanimously approved.

B.
Eric Budney, 634 West Hill Road – Special Exceptions per New Hartford Zoning Regulations Article 7, Section 7.1C for 0.27 Floor Area Ratio and per Article 7, Section 7.1B to Increase Size of Nonconforming Structure.

Eric Budney addressed the Board regarding this application and provided proof of notice to abutting neighbors.  Mr. Budney explained that he had lived at this property for 18 years, and his family had owned this property since 1944.  He stated that the cottage was aging and in need of repair, and he wished to tear it down and replace it with a new home.  Mr. Budney stated that there would only be a modest increase in height of 6-1/2 feet, which was only planned because it was required under modern building code regulations.  He then reviewed with the Board pictures of the proposed house as viewed from all sides of the property, noting that the new home would be located entirely on the footprint of the existing cottage.  Mr. Budney then submitted a letter signed by his abutting neighbors to the east, west, and south which stated they were aware of the increased height and floor area ratio, and they were supportive of the application.

Mr. Budney then distributed to the Board pictures of various other homes around West Hill Pond, stating that he believed his proposal was in character with the neighborhood.  He explained that they proposed to replace the current septic system with an engineered system with leaching fields located further away from West Hill Pond.  Mr. Budney also pointed out that his project included drainage improvements such that road runoff would be treated by the parking area and in a proposed raingarden; water would therefore be cleaner before it entered West Hill Pond.  Ms. Rayno questioned whether any of the work proposed affected the second house present on Mr. Budney’s property.  Mr. Budney replied negatively, explaining that the second house closer to the road was not a part of this application.  He stated that both houses had their own septic systems, and no changes were proposed to the system serving the house closest to the road.  Mr. Budney explained that the new system included in this application would be located between the two houses.  

Richard Calkins, PE, then addressed the Board on behalf of Mr. Budney.  Mr. Calkins explained that they were still in the process of resolving some minor outstanding issues with regard to the septic system approval.  He said that a final approval would be submitted as required prior to issuance of a zoning permit.  Mr. Goff questioned whether the dwelling was currently used seasonally or year-round.  Mr. Budney explained that the existing house had water and heat; however, it was not lived in.  He stated that he lived in the house closest to the road and used the house closest to the lake to play music.  Mr. Calkins stated that it was a year-round dwelling that was used seasonally.  Mr. Goff questioned whether the house by the road was used year-round, and Mr. Budney responded affirmatively.  Mr. Goff questioned whether the septic system for the house closest to the road had also been investigated.  Mr. Calkins stated that it was a separate system located closer to the road, and it was functioning.  Mr. Goff questioned whether they had located the lateral and the tank.  Mr. Calkins stated that while they had not dug the system up, they knew there was one gallery next to the front house by the driveway; he explained that the tank had been replaced within the past 10 years.  Mr. Goff questioned whether an as-built plan was on file, and Mr. Calkins responded affirmatively.  Ms. Malanca explained that it had been provided as a part of Mr. Budney’s Inland Wetlands application.  Mr. Calkins stated that there was no evidence that the system was overtaxed in any way; he explained it was a small system with 8-12 foot galleries.
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Ms. Rayno asked how big both homes on the property were.  Mr. Budney stated that the house by the road was one bedroom, and the home he proposed to tear down and replace was 2 bedrooms.  Mr. Goff questioned whether the plans included a septic reserve area, and Mr. Calkins stated that a reserve area had not been required by the Farmington Valley Health District as they were treating this as a septic system repair.

Ms. Malanca then reviewed with the Board the reports provided by both the Town’s planning and engineering consultants.  She noted that the engineer’s report was in regard to the Inland Wetlands application that had been approved.  However, there was a more recent report from the Town’s planning consultant due to the application to increase floor area ratio.

Mr. Calkins noted that only four Board members were present and he questioned whether the same requirements applied to special exception applications heard by the Zoning Board of Appeals as did for variance applications, where four affirmative votes were required for approval.  Ms. Malanca researched the regulations while the Board briefly recessed.  When she returned, she informed those present that, like variances, special exception applications heard by the Zoning Board of Appeals required four affirmative votes in order to be approved; this differed from special exceptions heard by the Planning and Zoning Commission.  Ms. Malanca and Ms. Rayno then offered to the applicant the option to keep the public hearing open until the July regular meeting so that five Board members could be present to vote on this application.  Ms. Malanca then explained appeal and reapplication procedures.  After a brief discussion, Mr. Budney and Mr. Calkins stated that they would prefer to continue the public hearing to the July regular meeting, and they therefore requested a continuance.

The Board agreed to continue the public hearing in the matter of Eric Budney, 634 West Hill Road – Special Exceptions per New Hartford Zoning Regulations Article 7, Section 7.1C for 0.27 Floor Area Ratio and per Article 7, Section 7.1B to Increase Size of Nonconforming Structure to the July 23, 2013 regular meeting.
2.
PENDING APPLICATIONS:
A.
Allynda & Jeffrey Deloy, 724 West Hill Road – Special Exception per Article 7, Section 7.1C of the New Hartford Zoning Regulations for 0.14 Floor Area Ratio.  


Noting the need for four affirmative votes for the Zoning Board of Appeals to approve a special exception application, Ms. Rayno asked the Deloys whether they wished to have the Board proceed with deliberations on this application or whether they would prefer to have this continued to the July regular meeting so as to have five Board members present.  Mrs. Deloy stated that they would prefer the Board to proceed with deliberations at this meeting.


Mr. Wilhelm verified that the issues raised by the West Hill Beach Club regarding the shared well were not part of the Board’s purview to address.  Mr. Griffin concurred, explaining that the Farmington Valley Health District had reviewed the adequacy of the well as a part of the Deloy’s application, and FVHD had approved the application and issued a permit.  If the WHBC felt there were issues with the well, because the Deloys had deeded rights to the well, it would be a matter to resolve through civil court proceedings.  Mr. Griffin stated that the only issue before the Board was the matter of a request for special exception for an increase in floor area ratio.  Mr. Goff also observed that the Deloys had a viable alternative location for a well if indeed there was an issue with the shared well.

Mr. Griffin then addressed the noticing issue raised by WHBC, noting that letters had been sent out by the applicant to abutting neighbors.  Mr. Goff confirmed with Ms. Malanca that proof of notice to abutting neighbors had been received, and the noticing listed the correct dates and times for the public hearing.
  Ms. Malanca explained that the one thing missing from the notice distributed was a copy of the application form.  She noted that Ms. Spear had come into the Land Use Office to review the file and the full set of plans.  Ms. Malanca pointed 
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out that it had been offered to continue the public hearing if anyone so chose, and no one requested that the Board do so.  She stated that she believed it would acceptable for the Board to proceed on this matter.  Ms. Malanca explained that if the Board’s decision were appealed and this issue was considered a deficit in noticing, the application would likely be remanded back to the Board for them to review again.  However, she expressed the belief that this did not constitute a deficit in noticing as representatives of the WHBC were sent notice of the public hearing by the required deadline, came into the Land Use Office to inspect the file, and were present at the public hearing and had the opportunity to comment.
The Board then reviewed the information in the file regarding the proposed increase in floor area ratio.  They then reviewed the report submitted by the Town’s planning consultant, Martin Connor, as well as Section 7.1C of the Zoning Regulations.  Ms. Malanca stated that the Town’s engineering and planning consultants both recommended approval of this application.  She also stated that she recommended approval as she believed the application met the requirements of the Zoning Regulations.

MOTION Mr. Goff, second Mr. Griffin, to approve the application in the matter of Allynda & Jeffrey Deloy, 724 West Hill Road – Special Exception per Article 7, Section 7.1C of the New Hartford Zoning Regulations for 0.14 Floor Area Ratio for the reasons as noted on the record; unanimously approved.
B.
Eric Budney, 634 West Hill Road – Special Exceptions per New Hartford Zoning Regulations Article 7, Section 7.1C for 0.27 Floor Area Ratio and per Article 7, Section 7.1B to Increase Size of Nonconforming Structure.

This matter was tabled to the July 23, 2013 regular meeting.
3.
NEW APPLICATIONS:


No business was discussed.
4.
READING OF THE MINUTES:


A.
May 28, 2013 special meeting.

MOTION Mr. Griffin, second Mr. Wilhelm, to approve the minutes of the May 28, 2013 regular meeting as written; unanimously approved.

5.
OTHER BUSINESS PROPER TO COME BEFORE THE COMMISSION:


A.
Election of Officers.


Ms. Rayno explained that this item would have to be tabled to the July 23rd meeting since the full Board was not present at this meeting.

B.
Discussion of Procedure for Special Exception Applications for FAR Increase and Increase in Size of Nonconforming Structures.


Ms. Malanca verified with the Board that they wanted engineering and planning review of special exception applications for floor area ratio increase and increase in nonconforming structures.  Members of the Board responded affirmatively.  The Board then discussed seasonal versus year-round homes in lakefront communities.  They also discussed the possible need for a different definition for seasonal cottages versus year-round homes.
MOTION Mr. Goff, second Mr. Griffin, to adjourn at 8:52PM; unanimously approved.

Respectfully submitted,

Stacey M. Sefcik, Board Clerk
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